
Note:  Anyone wishing to speak at any Planning Commission meeting is encouraged to do so.  If you wish to 
speak, please rise and, after you have been recognized by the Chair, give your name and complete address for 
the record.  You will then be allowed to speak.  Please note that the public testimony may be limited by the 
Chair and normally is not allowed after the Public Hearing is closed. 

 

  
  
 
In compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, if you need special assistance to participate in this meeting, 
please contact the Community Development office at 541-488-5305 (TTY phone is 1-800-735-2900).  Notification 48 
hours prior to the meeting will enable the City to make reasonable arrangements to ensure accessibility to the 
meeting (28 CFR 35.102-35.104 ADA Title 1).   
 

 
ASHLAND PLANNING COMMISSION 

REGULAR MEETING 
APRIL 14, 2009 

AGENDA 
 
 

I. CALL TO ORDER:   7:00 PM, Civic Center Council Chambers, 1175 E. Main Street 
 
 
II. ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
 
III. CONSENT AGENDA 

A. Approval of Minutes 
1.   March 10, 2009 Planning Commission Meeting 
2.   March 31, 2009 Planning Commission Study Session 

 
 
IV. PUBLIC FORUM 
 
 
V. TYPE II PUBLIC HEARINGS  

A. PLANNING ACTION: 2009-00314 
SUBJECT PROPERTY: 500 Strawberry Lane 
APPLICANT: Robert & Laura McLellan 
DESCRIPTION: A request for Final Plan approval for a six-lot, five-unit Performance 
Standards Subdivision for the property located at 500 Strawberry Lane. The application also 
includes a request to modify the phasing and conditions of approval of Planning Action 
#2008-00182 which granted Outline Plan approval, a Physical and Environmental 
Constraints Review Permit, Tree Removal Permits, and an Exception to Street Standards. 
COMPREHENSIVE PLAN DESIGNATION: Rural Residential; ZONING: RR-.5-P; 
ASSESSOR’S MAP #: 39 1E 08AC; TAX LOT #: 201 

 
 
VI. OTHER BUSINESS 

A. Update on Timeline for Croman Mill Site Redevelopment Plan Phase II:    
  Implementation Package 

 
 
VII. ADJOURNMENT 
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ASHLAND PLANNING COMMISSION 

REGULAR MEETING 
MINUTES 

MARCH 10, 2009 
 
 

CALL TO ORDER 
Chair Michael Dawkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Civic Center Council Chambers, 1175 East Main Street. 
 

Planning Commissioners Present:  Staff Present: 
Michael Dawkins 
Larry Blake  
Tom Dimitre 
Dave Dotterrer 
Pam Marsh 
Deborah Miller 
Melanie Mindlin 
Mike Morris 

 Bill Molnar, Community Development Director 
Maria Harris, Planning Manager 
April Lucas, Administrative Assistant 

   
Absent Members:  Council Liaison: 
None  Eric Navickas 

 
ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Community Development Director Bill Molnar announced the March Study Session has been moved to March 31 in order to 
accommodate individuals who will be out of town for spring break.  
 
CONSENT AGENDA 
A. Approval of Minutes  

1. February 10, 2009 Planning Commission Meeting 
2.  February 24, 2009 Planning Commission Meeting 

B. Letter of Support for City of Ashland Transportation and Growth Management Grant 
 
Commissioners Marsh/Mindlin m/s to approve the February 10, 2009 Planning Commission minutes. Voice Vote: all 
AYES. Motion passed. 
 
Commissioners Dotterrer/Marsh m/s to approve the February 24, 2009 Planning Commission minutes. Voice Vote: all 
AYES. Motion passed.  
 
Planning Manager Maria Harris provided a brief overview of the Transportation and Growth Management (TGM) Grant and 
explained several of the City’s appointed and elected bodies are being asked to sign letters of support to accompany the grant 
application. Commissioner Marsh expressed disappointment with the letter and stated she would have preferred for the 
language to be stronger and clearer.  
 
PUBLIC FORUM 
No one came forward to speak. 
 
DISCUSSION ITEMS 
A. Exit 14 and 19 Aesthetics Advisory Committee Update 
Commissioner Dawkins stated he is a member of the Exit 14 and 19 Aesthetics Advisory Committee (AAC) and provided an 
update on the proposed bridge designs. Dawkins passed around the initial design concepts and stated most of the Committee 
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members preferred a clean look to the bridges. He noted the design for Exit 14 will include a bicycle lane and sidewalks 
across the bridge; he also noted the proposed railing and banners. Dawkins shared his concern with the amount of funding 
the State would provide for this project and suggested the City may have to pay a portion of the landscaping materials and 
installation.  
 
Commissioner Dotterrer stated it was his understanding that the State viewed Exit 14 as an entry into the Oregon and they 
were willing to spend the money to make it look nice. Dawkins indicated the State has not provided a budget, so the AAC is 
unsure about the amount of funding available for this project. Mr. Molnar stated after the AAC comes up with a few options 
there will likely be an assessment of the State’s budget. Then the Committee will be able to make a final decision based on 
the total costs and funding available.  
 
Mr. Molnar commented briefly on the concept of flying banners on the bridge and clarified the City has a permit process for 
placing banners on public right of way and this would not conflict with the City’s Sign Code.  
 
Commissioner Miller voiced her support for an attractive bridge design. She stated the preliminary designs are lovely and 
hopes the State will spend the extra money to make the bridges look nice.  
 
B. Planning Commission Input to Council Goal Setting – Discussion of Priorities 
 
Transportation Planning 
Commissioner Marsh provided an overview of the Planning Commission’s role in the Transportation System Plan (TSP) 
update and incorporating a planning vision and active participation. She noted the Commission’s goal of updating the Ashland 
Comprehensive Plan and stated you cannot do land use planning without transportation planning, and vice versa. Marsh 
commented on the recent formation of the Transportation Commission and noted she has had conversations with Mayor 
Stromberg, Michael Dawkins, and Bill Molnar about how the Planning Commission can specifically be apart of the TSP update 
process. She recommended there be an official delegate from the Planning Commission to the Transportation Commission 
and stated they should define an arrangement and obtain the City Council’s blessing. 
 
Commissioner Dawkins voiced his support for a Planning Commission liaison. Dotterrer suggested the two commissions 
consider exchanging liaisons and they would participate as an active member on issues related to the TSP update. Mr. Molnar 
noted he had spoken with Public Works Director Mike Faught and Mayor Stromberg about how to have more interaction 
between the two commissions and they have discussed bringing the two commissions together every four months or so. 
Commissioner Blake recommended staff provide the Transportation Commission’s agendas so they are aware of when they 
are meeting and what is being discussed.  
 
Marsh restated her recommendation for the Planning Commission to formalize a role in transportation planning in the form of 
joint Study Sessions and possibly a dedicated liaison. Dotterrer noted the motion regarding the recommended goals from the 
previous meeting and felt this adequately captured the intent.  
 
Mr. Molnar clarified the Council goal setting is scheduled to take place on April 11 and staff would prepare a statement on 
behalf of the Commission and bring it back for their review at the March 31st Study Session. Comment was made questioning 
if the Planning Commission Chair could attend the Council goal setting and present the Commission’s recommendations in 
person. Council Liaison Navickas voiced his support for this idea and encouraged Commissioner Dawkins to speak with the 
Mayor about this possibility.  
 
Sustainability 
Commissioner Mindlin provided an overview of the sustainability goal. She commented on the completion of the sustainability 
inventory by the Sustainability Work Group and stated when people were asked “What does sustainability mean to you?” 
some of the main answers were: protecting the environment, wise use of resources, food security, local economic resiliency, 
and communications. Mindlin stated the second phase of this project is to determine what other communities are doing to 
promote sustainability, and stated a starting point might include researching sustainability plans, how citizen groups are 
interfacing with local governments, and local economic development. She stated her hope is that the City Council will support 
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the Planning Commission’s ongoing research into this subject. The Commission voiced their support for continuing this 
research. 
 
Croman Mill Site Redevelopment Plan 
Commissioner Morris commented on the Croman Mill Site Redevelopment Plan. He stated this is the last big chunk of 
available land and voiced his support for adopting a master plan before it gets divided up and developed into smaller parcels. 
He noted that he does have some questions and concerns with the Draft Plan, but overall supports moving this forward. 
 
Clarification was requested on what the City Council has directed the Planning Commission to do, and whether this Plan has 
already been adopted. Mr. Molnar explained the City Council did not adopt the Plan, but rather directed staff to initiate the 
planning for creating the Croman Master Plan. He stated the direction from the Council is for the Planning Commission to start 
hashing out the details and clarified the Commission would be able to incorporate some flexibility. Comment was made 
questioning if the Commission would be able to make substantial changes to the Plan. Mr. Molnar indicated they would need 
to consult with the Council on any major changes. Council Liaison Navickas stated the basic overlay was endorsed by the 
Council and they have forwarded it onto the Planning Commission to work out the details.  
 
Several commissioners shared their preferences on how this land should be developed and some voiced frustration that the 
Planning Commission was not given the opportunity to review and issue a recommendation on the Draft Plan before it went to 
Council. Planning Manager Maria Harris explained the City Council has directed staff to begin the process to implement the 
Draft Plan, which includes creating new ordinances and zoning overlays. She stated the Council did not adopt the Plan, but 
rather directed staff to work with the Commission on moving this forward. She noted the lengthy public involvement process 
that went into creating the Draft Plan and stated this public involvement will continue. Ms. Harris commented on the upcoming 
outreach that will take place as the Commission moves forward, and stated while some may disagree with elements in the 
Plan, it is important to respect the work that the community has put in thus far. She added it does not mean the Plan cannot 
be massaged, but it also should not be ignored.  
 
Council Liaison Navickas commented on ways the Plan could be expanded on or changed and provided some examples.  
 
Commissioner Marsh commented that it is clear the Croman Plan should be on their list of goals. She noted the dissenting 
opinions and stated they will have plenty to talk about as this moves forward. Commissioner Dimitre requested staff provided 
an analysis of how this Plan fits in with the expressed goals, which included workforce housing and sustainability.  
 
ADJOURNMENT 
Meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
April Lucas, Administrative Assistant  
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ASHLAND PLANNING COMMISSION 

STUDY SESSION 
MINUTES 

MARCH 31, 2009 
 

CALL TO ORDER 
Chair Michael Dawkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Civic Center Council Chambers, 1175 East Main Street. 
 

Planning Commissioners Present:  Staff Present: 
Michael Dawkins 
Tom Dimitre 
David Dotterrer 
Pam Marsh 
Melanie Mindlin 
Mike Morris 

 Bill Molnar, Community Development Director 
Maria Harris, Planning Manager 
April Lucas, Administrative Assistant 

   
Absent Members:  Council Liaison: 
Debbie Miller  Eric Navickas 
Larry Blake (Recused himself due to his affiliation with SOU) 

 
ANNOUCEMENTS 
Community Development Director Bill Molnar noted the Recommended Council Goals Memo that staff had prepared and 
stated if needed they could discuss this after the Master Plan Presentation. 
 
SOUTHERN OREGON UNIVERSITY MASTER PLAN UPDATE 
Mr. Molnar provided a brief history of the Southern Oregon University Master Plan. He explained the first plan was done in the 
1950s and updated in the 1960s to establish the campus boundaries. In the late 1970s and early 1980s the City became more 
actively involved in the Plans after the adoption of the Oregon Statewide Planning Program which created a coordination 
requirement. In 1979 the City approved a Cooperation Agreement with the University, adopted the 1980-1990 Campus Plan, 
and added Chapter 18.64 to the Municipal Code. The Master Plan has continued to be updated every 10 years and the 
Cooperation Agreement signed in 1979 is still in place. Mr. Molnar explained a few months ago the University began the 
process to create the 2010-2020 Master Plan and tonight Eric Ridenour with SERA Architects is here to present some of the 
options the University has been discussing. 
 
Mr. Eric Ridenour introduced himself to the Commission and explained SERA Architects was hired by the University to assist 
with their Master Plan update. He stated the University has conducted site visits, spoke with key stakeholder groups, have 
held general public forums and are at a point where they are honing in on a preferred alternative. He stated the next steps in 
this process will involve preparing the Draft Master Plan, coming back to the Planning Commission for a public hearing, and 
continuing on to the City Council for adoption of the Plan.  
 
Mr. Ridenour delivered a presentation to the Commission which addressed the following objectives and options for the 2010-
2020 SOU Master Plan:  
 

• Renovate and make modest expansions to the existing academic buildings.  
The Theatre Arts building would be the first priority, followed by the Sciences Complex and McNeal Pavilion. 
 

• Improve the quantity and quality of residential facilities.  
Option 1 proposes new residential housing to the north of campus, but retains the existing residence halls with minor 
renovations. Option 2 proposes more or less the same strategy as Option 1, but would remove dining services from 
the Cascade Complex and relocate it to a separate facility. Option 3 proposes to begin moving residential life to the 
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north side of campus and would preserve the location of the Cascade Complex for future academic needs. Mr. 
Ridenour explained the preferred option is consistent with Option 3 but would retain the newer Madrone apartment 
complex and the Suzanne Holes building. It would move the bulk of the residential housing to the area between 
Ashland Street and McNeal Pavilion, and if this mixed use housing is successful, future residences could be added in 
that same area east of Wightman. Mr. Ridenour added if funding became available, the University would also like to 
pursue additional faculty housing.  
 

• Enhance the pedestrian core.   
Mr. Ridenour stated the idea is to “bookend” the two ends of the pedestrian core of the campus and to further 
enhance the pedestrian experience.  
 

• Enhance the athletic facilities.  
Ideas include adding field turf to the stadium field, developing a soccer field north of Iowa Street, and renovating the 
existing recreation building north of Iowa Street into a new women’s athletics facility. The tennis courts could also be 
relocated to this area should housing be added on the east side of Wightman. Additional ideas include improving the 
circulation into McNeal Pavilion and creating a more grand entry to the stadium from Wightman.  
 

• Improve the campus gateways and transportation circulation. 
Ideas include improving the way you approach the campus along Siskiyou Blvd and changing University Way to a 
two-way street (right in, right out only). It was noted pedestrian safety is an ongoing issue, especially as more 
housing becomes available north of campus. Various options have been discussed, including a pedestrian ramp, 
pedestrian underpass, center lane underpass, and traffic circles. However because all these suggestions have 
significant constraints, the most likely option is to improve the crosswalk configurations and increase pedestrian 
visibility by using pavement and color more aggressively. Mr. Ridenour added at some point there may be enough 
pedestrian traffic during peak times to have an all pedestrian phase to the traffic signal.  

 
Mr. Ridenour’s presentation also indicated the University would incorporate sustainability by: 1) increasing efficiency of the 
residence halls and academic buildings, 2) utilizing renewable energy development and water conservation measures, and  
3) integrating sustainability teaching into the curriculum. He also commented on transportation demand management and 
encouraged the Commission’s input on this subject. Mr. Ridenour noted the City’s parking space requirement and commented 
on possible amendments to this requirement for the University.  
 
Mr. Ridenour concluded his presentation by proving the timeline for the 2010-2020 Master Plan adoption process and asked if 
the Commission had any questions. He clarified approximately 25% of students currently live on campus and the goal is to 
increase this figure to 35%-50%. Several comments were made voicing support for the preferred plan, including the creation 
of a sense of entry along Siskiyou Blvd and development of mixed use housing along Ashland Street. Additional suggestions 
were made to include transportation planning in this process and looking into possible amendments to the University’s parking 
requirements.  
 
Mr. Molnar noted the timeline reviewed by Mr. Ridenour and stated staff would bring forward updates as this process moves 
forward.  
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
1.  Recommended Council Goals Memo 
No changes where requested to the Memo. Mr. Molnar indicated staff would submit the Memo as presented for inclusion in 
the Council’s Goal Setting packet.  
 
ADJOURNMENT 
Meeting adjourned at 8:10 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
April Lucas, Administrative Assistant  
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